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Recommendation:

Dismiss the Complaint and Order Suspending Tariff No. 20 filed by Waste Management of Washington, Inc., G-237, in Docket TG-021009 and allow the Staff recommended rates to

become effective November 16, 2002.

Discussion:

On August 5, 2002, Waste Management of Washington, Inc., (Waste Management) filed a new Tariff No. 20 replacing Tariff No. 19 (Rainier), Tariff No. 4 (R.S.T. Disposal) and Tariff No. 18 (Nick Raffo Garbage).  At the open meeting of September 25, 2002, the filing was suspended because Staff had not yet determined if the rates were fair, just, and reasonable.  Staff has now completed its review of the Company’s operations.

The Commission received 41 letters opposed to the proposed filing.  Customers believe the proposal is excessive and understand that a much smaller increase may be justified.  Customers stated that one goal should be to encourage people to manage their waste carefully and that would result in lower rates for less waste generated.  Under the Company's proposal, customers do not believe the Company has achieved this goal.  Additionally, customers believe the proposed mini-can rates are excessive.

Customers also believe that the increase in yardwaste rates is too high.  One customer recommended that the Company decrease the proposed fee associated with the start/stop of the yard waste service.  This would allow customers more freedom to modify their service.

The filing proposes to combine three different operations into one set of solid waste rates and

 increases recycling and yardwaste rates.  The service area affected is in Waste Management’s King County operations.  The proposed tariff generated revenue of approximately $1,521,000 (10.00%) on total company regulated operations.  Staff recommended revised rates generate annual revenues of approximately $1,200.000 (7.89%).  Since the Company’s last general rate increases, the costs for health insurance, wages and insurance costs have increased.  In order for the Company to have one set of rates, the Company proposed increases in some rates and decreases in others.  The Staff revised rates in the garbage operations generate approximately $584,000 .

In its recycling operation, the Company currently provides weekly recycling to Rainier customers and every-other-week service to its Raffo and R.S.T. customers.  All three recycling operations use a three-bin collections system. In its original filing, Waste Management proposed to provide every-other-week recycling to all customers using a 96-gallon cart for paper and a 21-gallon plastic bin for all other materials.  The change in the program requires the Company to purchase new trucks and containers.  The residential recycling rate was proposed to increase to $6.90 per month.  However, the company does not intend to institute the program until at least April 2003.  Under the Company’s proposal, customers in the RST and Raffo service area would have continued to receive the same every-other-week service (for at least five months) with an increase in rates ranging from 61.21 percent to 197.14 percent.  In the Staff recommended revised rates, RST and Raffo customers continue to have every-other-week service at the revised rate of $4.60 per month.  Rainier customers will to continue to receive weekly service at a revised rate of $6.60 per month.

In the yardwaste operations, the Company proposed a program of weekly service for nine months of the year and every-other-week service December through February.  Rainier customers already have this service, but Raffo and R.S.T. customers currently have every-other-week service.  Yardwaste rates were proposed to increase from 16.47 percent to 22.44 percent. The Company’s proposed rate for weekly service using a 96-gallon cart was $10.04 per month.  The staff recommended revised rate for Rainier customer’s weekly service using a 96-gallon cart is $9.85.  The company did not demonstrate the customers of RST and Raffo desired, or would be better served, with weekly service.  Staff recommends no increase in yardwaste rates for Raffo customers. The rate should remain at $8.20 per month for a 96-gallon cart, every-other-week service.  RST customers currently pay $8.35 for yardwaste.  The yardwaste rate will decrease to $8.20 per month.

The following are the current, proposed, and revised rates.  Residential rates contain the recycling component.





Present


Proposed

Revised





  Rates


   Rates


  Rates
Rainier

Weekly Garbage Service

20 gal Mini-can

$11.90


$13.40


$13.40

One can


  15.00


  18.05


  18.05


Two can


  19.80


  24.05


  24.05

Weekly Yardwaste



96 gallon 9 months

  10.30


   N/A


   N/A

96 gallon 3 months

    3.58


   N/A


   N/A

96 gall 12 months

   N/A


  10.04


   9.85

RST

Weekly Garbage Service

20 gal Mini-can

   9.81


13.40


  11.40

One can


  14.16


18.05


  16.05

Two can


  19.04


24.05


  22.05

Yardwaste

96 gall 12 months EOW
   8.35


   N/A


   8.20


96 gall 12 months Weekly
   N/A


 10.04


   N/A





Present


Proposed

Revised





  Rates


  Rates


  Rates
Raffo
Weekly Garbage Service

20 gal Mini-can

 $10.26

$13.40


$ 11.40

One can


   15.95

  18.05


   16.05

Two can


   20.74

  24.05


   22.05

Yardwaste

96 gall 12 months EOW
   8.20


   N/A


   8.20


96 gall 12 months Weekly
   N/A


  10.04


   N/A

The Staff recommends the Commission dismiss the Complaint and Order Suspending Tariff No. 20 filed by Waste Management of Washington, Inc., G-237, in Docket TG-021009 and allow the Staff recommended rates to become effective November 16, 2002.
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